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Minutes – Bristol Metropolitan Academy 

  

Meeting Date: 17 May 2022 

Location: BMA 

Time: 5.00pm 

 

Chair: Clare Ryder (CR) Sponsor Councillor & Chair 

Members: Marie Mooney (MM) Sponsor Councillor & Vice Chair 

 Cameron Shaw (CS) Principal 

 Saima Begum (SB) Sponsor Councillor 

 Jon Hallett (JH) Parent Councillor 

 Helen Bruten (HB) Parent Councillor 

   

In Attendance: Sue Burns Clerk 

   

Apologies:  Nigel Cooley (NC) Student Advocate 

 Jasmine Pow (JP) Sponsor Councillor 

 Herdeep Wynter (HW) Sponsor Councillor 

 Sally Apps (SA) Executive Principal 

 Kane Davis (KD) LA Representative Councillor 

 Mark Swallow (MS) Teacher Councillor 

 

 

Item Description Action 

1 Welcome, Introductions and Apologies  

1.1 CR welcomed everyone to the meeting and introductions were made. Apologies were 
accepted for Nigel Cooley, Jasmine Pow, Herdeep Winter, Sally Apps, Kane Davis and Mark 
Swallow.  

The Academy Council welcomed Jon Hallett, the new Parent Councillor to his first in-
person meeting. 

 

1a Declarations of Interest  

1a.1 None declared.  

2 Belonging: Mark Allen (AP)  

2.1 I am the Assistant Principal and I am responsible for Attendance, Behaviour and Ethos, and 
Pupil Premium. 

 

2.2 We have relaunched the Met Way/Respectful Schools Charter which was created in 2009. 

We have made it more user friendly and ensured that it references stakeholder voice by 
using a survey to capture views. 

 

2.3 We have researched schools with successful cultures so that we can adopt some of their 
aspects moving forward. 

 

2.4 High Standards, High Aspirations and High Expectations is our strap line and is a common 
phrase that everyone uses that we can build upon. 
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2.5 We will analyse the survey results by the end of term and introduce staff and student 
workshops. 

 

2.6 The T2 survey identified which questions needed to be followed-up on an individual basis.  

2.7 There is an overall strong sense of belonging in the Academy, students feel part of BMA 
and that there is someone that students feel they could go to. 

 

2.8 The strongest sense of belonging was from boys, non-PP students and then SEND students.  

2.9 The lowest sense of belonging was held by excluded students and students with 
attendance less than 90%. 

 

2.10 An Anti-bullying Survey took place in T2 which found that we need to consider 
opportunities to celebrate diversity and equality and develop support for the Met LGBT+ 
community. We also need to raise the profile of bullying and develop systems for reducing 
and reacting to bullying consistently. 

 

2.11 Staff training has been arranged for T6, and we have agreed as a team how we will follow-
up on bullying incidents and document them. 

 

2.12 On Friday 13th May a Culture Day took place to celebrate our diverse cultures which was 
driven by Y11 students and was very well received. 

 

2.13 Will the Culture Day be embedded as an annual calendar event? 
Yes, it was very impactful, and we would like to open it up to the community. 

 

2.14 What was the feedback from the Belonging Survey for the PP Cohort? 

Overall, they had a good sense of belonging. 
 

2.15 The lowest sense of belonging was from excluded students and low attenders, are the 
highest proportion of those also PP students? 
Yes, however they felt that there was a member of staff they could approach for help if 
necessary. 

 

2.16 The number of staff responses was disappointing, how will you improve engagement in 
future surveys? 
We will encourage non-responders to become involved and create time for staff to 
complete the survey. 

 

2.17 There is a lot of individual feedback that you will follow up on, how will you collate that 
moving forward? 
We will repeat the survey through the academic year and identify where there are trends 
that we need to focus on. 

 

2.18 How will you translate the feedback into measurable actions? 
We will determine the top 10 students of most concern and what we have done to 
support them. We can also determine a Belongingness Score for key groups. 

 

2.19 How will the Academy Council be able to track the process? 
There are actions following the survey which we can report against. 

 

2.20 What about the students who did not complete the survey? 
We can identify students who did not respond and follow them up. 

 

2.21 How will we demonstrate a cultural change? 
It takes time to change a culture, but we would anticipate the survey baselines to improve 
over time. 

 

2.22 Mark Allen left the meeting at 5.30pm  

3 SEND – Green Paper: Nic Phelps    

3.1 I am the Associate Assistant Principal for Inclusion.  

3.2 The Government SEND Review took place in March 2022 and includes ALP; I have outlined 
the BMA response in a power-point presentation (projected on a screen). 

 



  
  

Bristol Metropolitan Academy Council Minutes – 17th May 2022     
  

3.3 EHCP consults often result in ‘cannot meet need’, but the school is still named on the 
EHCP. There is now a questionable process where students with an EHCP are on roll, but 
the school is not named on the EHCP. 

 

3.4 The three key challenges outlined were;  

• that the outcomes for children with SEN were poor,  

• navigating the system and ALP is not a positive experience for children; 

• the system is not delivering value for money for children and their families. 

 

3.5 Students often need a specialist setting and not an ALP. A cycle of late intervention, low 
confidence and inefficient resource allocation is driving the challenges. 

 

3.6 We buy-in private Educational Psychologists which is very helpful and helps to improve 
early identification and intervention. Other provisions e.g. speech and language are more 
problematic to access because they are run by Healthcare who have high thresholds. 

 

3.7 Is the Trust going to make a Trust response to the Green Paper? 
Yes. 

 

3.8 What do you need from the Academy Council? 
I will circulate my report so that you can make a response to the Green Paper consultation. 

 

3.9 ACTION: HB to collate any AC questions about the Green Paper for Nic Phelps. HB 

3.10 Nic Phelps left the meeting at 5.55pm  

4 Minutes of Previous Meeting  

4.1 The minutes of the meeting of 1 February 2022 were approved.  

5 Matters Arising  

5.1 Ofsted Update – CS (Confidential) 
We were inspected on 23rd and 24th March 2022. There were five inspectors in total who 
spoke to groups of students and staff and visited lessons. 
 
The inspection was based on the new framework and the findings were that we are a good 
school with some outstanding elements. 

• Quality of Education = Good  

• Behaviour and Attitudes = Good 

• Personal Development = Good 

• Leadership and Management = Outstanding. 
 
There were only two areas for improvement:  

• Support for students at an early stage of reading. 

• Tolerance and acceptance for students from LGBQ+ students. 
 
We challenged the feedback on one area but have not received feedback about the 
challenge. 
 
How is the inspection undertaken? 
The inspectors use triangulation of evidence. The inspectors meet with some of the 
curriculum leaders and undertake a ‘deep dive’, review schemes of learning and medium-
term plans, visit a department and observe lessons, speak to students about what they are 
learning and review student books. They also meet with the teacher to ask them about the 
pedagogy and the intention of the lesson. 
 
The Academy Council congratulated CS and the staff on the Ofsted outcome and thanked 
them for their ongoing hard work and commitment to Bristol Metropolitan Academy. The 
Councillors who were present during the inspection noted the professional conduct of the 
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staff and SLT during an extremely robust inspection and thanked the Trust for the 
exceptional level of support provided during the inspection. 
 
 

6 Academy Council Report  

6.1 The PP and SEND cohort have a disproportionately high number of suspensions how are 
you addressing this? 

We are investigating introducing an internal suspension room so that we can support the 
students to continue accessing education during a suspension and to provide respite from 
the behaviour whilst we determine what additional support we can provide to aid 
engagement. 

 

6.2 On attendance. Although the figures are generally still good, we are not seeing any 
meaningful or sustained improvement as far as the headline data looks. This was a key 
area of focus for the AIP with Helen Barnes introducing a number of initiatives. Do we 
have any progress information on these? 
Although I understand the comment about ‘meaningful and sustained improvement’ in 
attendance I think the landscape is still, currently, misleading.  For instance, although our 
attendance is still around just under 2%p below pre-pandemic levels it is worth recognising 
that, at pre-pandemic time, we were sitting 0.2%p below national whereas currently, we 
are sitting 0.5%p above the current national YTD figure.  Last week our BMA attendance 
was 1.5%p above the Bristol average for the week and 1.8%p above the nearest CLF 
Secondary rival (and 2.6%p above the CLF Secondary weekly average) and over 3%p above 
the national value for secondary for that week.  Given our attendance YTD is sustaining at 
the very least whilst national is declining you could argue there is some improvement 
against the national picture.  The AC are right to challenge on our attendance values but 
we, along with many education provisions, fear the impact of the pandemic on “school 
hesitancy” particularly when students are under the weather will be longer lasting. 
In terms of more measurable actions.  Since the new Exams Officer started in November 
we have progressed: 
10 Fixed Penalty Notices issued for failure to ensure school attendance.  In general due to 
term time holidays. 
3 attendance cases moving/moved to Full Prosecution stage.  These are generally where 
attendance contracts and workshops have been implemented with families but have 
either been non-engaging or failed to produce improvement without justifiable reason. 
Helen and Hannah have been training the House Teams to hold weekly Attendance 
Contract sessions with families putting in place agreements for increased attendance and 
engagement of families.  This has resulted in 4 pupils on panel, 2 have made minor 
improvements so are not going to prosecution yet, the other 2 are SEN and prosecution is 
probably not the way forward.  6 pupils are going to panel as soon as the meetings can be 
booked in.  3 pupils are already on attendance contracts.  23 pupils will be going on 
attendance contracts in the next couple of weeks (following a review of our attendance 
Hannah has carried out with the house teams recently). 

 

6.3 Helen was leading on both Attendance and PP and it is noted that she has been 
seconded. How long is this for and what impact will it have on these areas? 
The secondment is only for this current term and Helen will return to Bristol Met next 
term.  Hanham were down to operating with an SLT of only 4 staff (versus our 12) so we 
stepped in to assist. 

In Helen’s absence Mark Allen has been overseeing PP (he is Helen’s Line Manager 
anyway).  Our new Attendance Officer (who has been very high quality and recently 
received praise for the quality of her court documents from the local authority) has taken 
on the Attendance monitoring reporting directly to me.  The area that has suffered is the 
weekly casework though we feel we have enough cases currently progressing (partly due 
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to the quality of Hannah’s work meaning cases are not being rejected) to tie up the 
capacity of the EWO for next term. 

6.4 Concerns around access to external agencies to adequately support some of our most 
vulnerable students continue and have been ongoing for some time. How is the Trust 
tackling this at a strategic level? 
I am not sure what level of control the Trust have over capacity of social care and CAMHS 
(the two largest agencies that we feel lack capacity to support our most vulnerable).  
Second to that would be the police service though often the need for their involvement is 
further to the lack of capacity in social or mental health work (meaning police are often 
picking up that sort of work, particularly out of hours).  From a trust level Steve Taylor is an 
active member and contributor to the CST (Confederation of Schools Trusts chaired by 
Leora Cruddas, CBE) who provide robust feedback and challenge to the Government.  In 
addition, he has open and ongoing dialogue with Hannah Woodhouse (Regional Schools 
Commissioner soon to be Regional Schools Director, South West) where concerns are 
routinely raised about the demands being placed on education provision to provide 
coverage for services which, in our view, should be provided by other agencies. All of the 
Trust Secondary provisions already spend money on providing high levels of pastoral 
support (which is arguably commensurate with IDACII stratification and is therefore, in 
part at least, funded within GAG) but also provide specialist Counsellor provision.  We 
have to draw a line somewhere and stand firm on not papering over the cracks of the 
shortfall in provision in other agencies otherwise we are not supporting the need for wider 
change and investment in provision. 

 

6.5 As highlighted, and discussed briefly, suspensions in T4 were high. Can we see additional 
information on this – so number of students, repeat students and lengths of suspension? 

This table gives further anonymous detail on student suspensions in Term 4.  Whilst 
accepting that it was higher compared to previous terms there is a bit of noise in some 
of the data: 
Students in yellow are high level need students who were awaiting 
specialist/alternative education placements and were being failed by the lack of access 
to those provisions (after being allocated).  One required a parent to take the local 
authority to tribunal to force them to provide the provision legally named for them. 
Students in red were students who were on managed moves to Bristol Met from other 
provisions in order to try and give a fresh start to the student.  They were unsuccessful 
and are therefore no longer on roll. 
 
Therefore, overall there were: 
67 discrete suspensions issued to 46 discrete students.  12 students received 2+ 
suspensions with 5 students receiving 3+ suspensions.  Of those 5, three are now in 
special/alternative provisions better suited to their needs.   
A total of 108.5 school days were missed last term due to suspension.  Whilst sounding 
high, this is against a backdrop of 31,530 available school days last term in the 
Academy and therefore 0.3% of available school days were missed. 
The modal average of suspension issued was 2 days. 
We would still have the 2nd lowest number of suspensions in the CLF Secondary 
provisions (not necessarily a good comparator but in the absence of any national data 
for a number of years it gives us something). 

 

 

6.6 There are some concerns being raised in relation to the House teams, with some longer-
term absences and consequent pressure on the remaining staff in post. What is being 
done to support them? Are we confident that they are not being over utilised and 
stretched too thinly? 
It is true we’ve had some longer term absence but they are very specific in nature: 
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1 x staff member (HoH) who contracted covid and then some associated longer term 
health concerns meaning absence from October to end of January and then a phased 
return through to Easter.  However, since then the staff member has been back at work 
fully and is, seemingly, making a full return to health whilst receiving ongoing monitoring 
for longer impact. 

1 x staff member (AHoH) who has been absent for 6 weeks due to a non work related 
illness.  They are receiving appropriate medical support and hope to be able to start 
returning to work towards the Summer ready for full fitness in September. 
In the absence of the HoH we upgraded the respective AHoH to Acting HoH and seconded 
an Admin across to AHoH and used agency admin to backfill.  With the current AHoH we 
have a member of admin lending support to the HoH (doing key tasks like first day 
absence) and are using agency backfill for admin. 
Outside of that the rest of the team have been in work all year (bar the odd short term 
usual seasonal absence). 

6.7 We have 6 core vacancies, of which 4 are replacements and two additional TA 
replacements? How does this compare to prior years? What are the reasons for the 
replacements? Does this present any risk to the departments given the challenge in 
recruiting high quality staff? 
2 x Science – one is a year unpaid sabbatical the staff member is going to teach in New 
Zealand and then return.  We granted the sabbatical after the staff member presented a 
strong case for the opportunity and development that teaching abroad would provide.  
One is a staff member leaving to work 5 minutes from home (she lives in Swindon). 
2 x Maths – one is a staff member retiring.  One is a staff member seeking promotion 
2 x English – one is a staff member relocating to North Wales with his partner who didn’t 
fancy the commute.  One is for additional capacity due to an increase in overall class 
numbers owing to introduction of “booster” groups in Y7 & Y8 as a trial this year which we 
are keen to retain. 
2 x TAs – these are direct replacements for staff who have left.  TA recruitment and 
retention is a problem across the industry.  It is a low paid role for the work being 
demanded which has been raised on a national level by the CST.  The CLF have recently 
undertaken an entire benchmarking exercise for all Tas which has introduced a new 
payscale giving much clearer options for career progression and pay progression versus 
the old plan. 
Comparison numbers are in response to the bullet point below.  It is higher than 2020 
which was low due to the pandemic but in keeping with other years and would be (almost 
certainly) in keeping with other schools.  As per many public sector roles there is a finite 
capacity for pay progression (which is generally linked to promotion) and therefore, 
although we try and provide opportunity for progression to retain good staff, sometimes 
we cannot compete with a school that has a suitable vacant role.  Clearly we also cannot 
compete with relocation. 

So far we feel very happy with the quality of candidates recruited although it is of course 
work to support new entrants to the profession. 

 

6.8 Do we have any number on staff turnover and absence and how this compares to 
previous years? 

Year Leavers 

Summer 2015 16 

Summer 2016 19 

Summer 2017 14 

Summer 2018 9 

Summer 2019 5 

Summer 2020 3 

Summer 2021 7 
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Summer 2022 7 

Grand Total 80 

The table above shows leavers each Summer (when most staff leave in schools) over 
the last 8 years.  You will see that, in general, numbers of leavers has reduced and held 
at a lower level in recent years (2020 being an outlier as nationally there was much 
lower churn during lockdown) versus the period before 2017.  This is despite having 
the largest school (and therefore staff body) that Bristol Met has ever had. 
 
Attendance comparators are in the table below.  You will see that, whilst figures do 
fluctuate, they have been extremely high this year.  The figure in brackets is “without 
Covid” but that is still murky as the DfE recording was that those positive with Covid 
and unable to work remotely were to be recorded as Ill (which would contribute to all 
absence and the figure in brackets) whilst those who were suspected, quarantine or 
positive but able to continue to work remotely were recorded under a different group 
(contributing to the overall value but not the figure in brackets).  Therefore, the figure 
in brackets is likely to still contain a significant number of “covid absences” which are 
difficult to separate out.  It is also important to recognise that whilst absence has 
fluctuated over time (whilst remaining somewhat steady) the overall staff body has 
grown as the school has increased in size.  A better comparator would be to track 
absence proportion but this is not something currently reported on. 
 

 Illness 

2015-16 1220 

2016-17 460 

2017-18 481 

2018-19 519 

2019-20 542 (484) 

2020-21 409 

2021-22 960 (653) 
 

7 Policies  

7.1 • Separated Parent Policy (Local Policy) 

• Remote Learning (to note) 

• Online Safety (to note) 

 

The Academy Councillors approved the Separated Parent Policy. 

 

8 Governance - CLF Link Roles to be assigned  

8.1 Jon Hallett volunteered for the role of PP Link Academy Councillor. 
At the next meeting there will be a discussion around the remaining CLF defined link roles 
which will be assigned in readiness for 2022-23.  

 

8.2 Link Visits 

• SEND – HB 

• Behaviour & Ethos – CR 

• Safeguarding - CR 

 

8.3 New Councillor Induction Sessions (via TEAMS): 

• 30 June 2022 at 4pm via Teams 
  CLF Summer Conference – save the date! 

• Friday 8th July 2022 
https://www.eventbrite.com/e/governance-conference-registration-298156984567 
CLF Annual Board and AC Review Meeting – save the date! 
Wed 21st Sept 5pm-8pm via TEAMS 

 

https://www.eventbrite.com/e/governance-conference-registration-298156984567
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9 Matters for the attention of the Board  

9.1 None.  

10 AOB  

10.1 None  

11 Close of Meeting  

11.1 The meeting closed at 7.20pm  

 


